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The meeting was called to order at 10.20 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM f2 :: REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (continued) 
(A/38/3 (Part I) r, A/38/423, A/38/522) 

AGENDA ITEM 99: INTERNATIONAL CAMPAIGN AGAINST TRAFFIC IN DRUGS: REPORT OF THE 
SECRETARY-GENERJ;\L· (continued) (A/38/325, A/38/4 78) 

' ' l<. 

1. Mrs. BLACKBURN (Chile) said that although the rapid technological advances 
which had taken place in the world in recent decades should have enabled man to 
resolve a large proportion of his social and cultural problems, that new knowledge 
had also brought about evils which clouded the benefits of those advances by a 
progressive moral deterioration. The impressive rise in alcoholism and drug abuse 
demonstrated the truth of that statement, and had forced the authorities to pay 
attention to the problem and at least try to reduce it. 

2. The figures contained in the reports indicated that the amount of drugs seized 
was not declining, despite the efforts made by the countries concerned. Although 
some positive results had been achieved in eradicating that evil, there was no 
doubt that the figures indicated were only the tip of an iceberg, since the 
dimensions of drug traffic unfortunately greatly exceeded what could be detected. 

3. It was essential to keep in mind a socio-economic reality which lay at the 
very basis of the problem. It had been established that the international mafias 
involved in drug traffic had great economic power and used it to pursuade peasants, 
who were often poor and ignorant, to sow crops to be used for drugs which were then 
sold in return for sums which the peasants could not obtain through the cultivation 
of traditional crops. It was essential that the international comtnunity should 
find adequate ways of teaching those peasants how damaging their activities were 
and to seek economic means of compensating for the money which they would lose if 
they changed to other crops. In that respect, her delegation wished to stress the 
very effective action that was being carried out by the Government of Peru to 
persuade peasants to replace coca by other crops. 

4. The most deplorable aspect of the problem was the sale of drugs to young 
people and children, an action which should be condemned in the words of Christ~ 
"Whoso shall offend one of these little ones ••• it were better for him that a 
millstone were hanged about his neck, and that he were drowned in the depth of the 
sea." Drug traffic among young people and children was an offence to the deepest 
elements of human decency. Criminal penalties should be established in the 
legislation of States so that much more severe punishment was meted out to those 
who sold drugs to young people and children. 

5. Chile had a very long tradition of struggle in the prevention and suppression 
of drug traffic. It was party to more than 10 international conventions on the 
subject, and its domestic legislation had been progressively aligned with the most 
modern systems to combat that scourge. The most recent of those legal instruments 
was law 17.934, of 19 May 1973. Chile also invariably complied with the agreements 
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it had signed and co-operated with international technical bodies engaged in 
combating drug traffic, and would continue to work with all the means at its 
disposal for the final eradication of that scourge. 

6. Mr. POERSCHKE (German Democratic Republic) said that in many countries drug 
abuse and its after-effects constituted a grave problem which was so complex and 
widespread that co-ordinated measures must be adopted at the international level to 
combat it effectively. In that respect the United Nations had a fundamental role 
to play, and the German Democratic Republic was closely following its activities in 
that field, and contributing to their effectiveness. 

7. The problem of drug abuse did not really exist in the German Democratic 
Republic. Socialist society had eliminated the social basis and conditions which 
gave rise to the existence of a black market for drugs and to drug abuse. 
Unemployment, social insecurity of individuals and social groups, and fear of the 
future were essential characteristics of that order of society, but not of 
socialism. In accordance with the principles which underlay the socialist concept 
of human rights, embodied in the Constitution, the conditions existed for each 
citizen freely and creatively to develop his talents and lead a happy life. 

8. The removal of the social causes of the drug problem was buttressed by 
comprehensive legislation against drug abuse and drug traffic in the German 
Democratic Republic which was fully consistent with the 1961 Single Convention on 
Narcotic Drugs and the 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances, to which the 
German Democratic Republic was party. That legislation, of which the linchpin was 
the 1973 Narcotic Drug Act, combined with State supervision by the Central Narcotic 
Drug Office and strictly enforced compliance by physicians and pharmacists with the 
medication prescription requirements, enabled the Government of the German 
Democratic Republic to keep the situation constantly under control. So-called 
"therapeutical commissions", which operated at the county and district levels, also 
played an important role. Those commissions drew up therapeutic recommendations 
and called attention to potential dangers involved in the use of medication, 
thereby ensuring that it was used in a scientifically justified way. 

9. Since over 30 million travellers passed in transit through the German 
Democratic Republic every year, many of them from countries where drug abuse was a 
serious problem, the conduct of an effective campaign against drug trafficking was 
increasingly important. It should be noted in that respect that in 1982 over 
50 kilograms of cannibis resin, 6 kilograms of heroin, 1.5 kilograms of cannibis 
oil and 190 LSD doses had been seized in the German Democratic Republic. All those 
consignments had been intended for drug markets in various capitalist countries. 
The drug traffickers arrested had been punished in accordance with the laws of the 
German Democratic Republic and the provisions of the international narcotics 
conventions in force. 

10. He stressed once again the readiness of the German Democratic Republic to 
support and promote the campaign against drug traffic and drug abuse. In that 
campaign, the international community could rely on effective multilateral legal 
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instruments in the form of the 1961 Convention and the 1971 Convention. The German 
Democratic Republic was prepared to engage in bilateral co-operation to combat drug 
traffic and drug abuse, although the complexity of the problem made it necessary to 
pay special attention to activities carried out within the United Nations system, 
for which the International Drug Abuse Control Strategy and the basic five-year 
programme of action provided important guidelines. 

11. Mr. CHABCHITRCHAIDOL (Thailand) said that the international community had 
always recognized the gravity of the problems of drug abuse and illicit drug 
trafficking. The increasing demand for narcotics and the enormous financial 
benefits obtained from drug trafficking made it necessary for the international 
community to exert joint efforts to reduce the availability of all drugs and 
prevent groups of traffickers from continuing their activities. In that respect, 
his delegation commended the role of the Division of Narcotic Drugs, the United 
Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control and the International Narcotics Control Board 
which had provided a number of useful guidelines and the necessary assistance to 
the countries concerned in the prevention and suppression of drug abuse and the 
implementation of rehabilitation programmes for drug addicts. 

12. His delegation supported the programme of action recommended by the Commission 
on Narcotic Drugs for the biennium 1984-1985, which covered the third and fourth 
years of the United Nations basic five-year programme of action within the 
International Drug Abuse Control Strategy, as contained in document A/38/423, and 
hoped that it would be adopted by the General Assembly so as to enable the Division 
of Narcotic Drugs to carry out its various projects in an effective manner. It 
also welcomed the establishment by 21 non-governmental organizations accredited to 
the United Nations Office at Vienna of a commission of non-governmental 
organizations for narcotic drugs control and hoped that that commission would work 
with the Division of Narcotic Drugs to achieve the comnon objective of preventing 
narcotic drug abuse. 

13. With regard to the efforts made by Thailand in the areas of the control and 
prevention of narcotic drug abuse, in 1982 the authorities had seized approximately 
95,000 kilograms of narcotic drugs in transit, including heroin, cannabis, opium, 
morphine and other psychotropic substances. The suppression of illicit traffic in 
drugs had also been intensified, which had resulted in 24,604 cases concerning 
drug-related offences being investigated and 26,857 offenders being apprehended. 
Among the major suppression activities had been the costly operation launched by 
government forces in January and May 1982 in Chiengrai Province against armed 
elements of the Shan group, who were the most notorious drug traffickers in the 
Golden Triangle. As a result of the operation, the elements in question had been 
driven out and a large supply of raw materials and chemicals essential for 
producing drugs had been seized and destroyed. 

14. The Government of Thailand had also been co-operating closely with foreign law 
enforcement officers, which had led to a number of arrests and the breaking up of 
some organizations, such as the Bangkok-Penang-Hong Kong and Bangkok-Paris 
connections. At the subregional level, law enforcement officers of the States 
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members of the Association of South-East Asian Nations (ASEAN) had also established 
close co-operation and co-ordination with Thailand in the framework of the meetings 
of the Centre for Narcotics Law Enforcement and the training course for narcotics 
traffic suppression officers of the ASEAN countries, which had been held annually 
since 1980. 

15. With regard to the punishment of drug abuse offences, the Government of 
Thailand, which had been giving offenders maximum sentences, had been beseiged with 
requests for pardon by the Governments of the countries of origin of those 
convicted criminals. If the international community was serious in its efforts to 
suppress illicit drug trafficking, requests for pardon or clemency for convicted 
offenders would not help it to achieve its goal. On the contrary, they could 
become an additional incentive for both existing offenders and would-be offenders. 

16. The two major programmes adopted by the Government of Thailand were the 
school-based programme, whose target was young people at school, and the 
community-based programme, whose target was young people not attending school and 
their parents. The mass media had been used to disseminate relevant information on 
drugs, and a considerable effort had been made to train personnel involved in drug 
abuse prevention, with over 150 staff members from various agencies participating. 

17. The main objective of narcotics crop cultivation control was to solve the 
problem of opium poppy cultivation through community development, by convincing the 
traditional opium poppy growers in northern Thailand of the need to replace that 
crop with other cash crops. To achieve that end, they had been provided with seeds 
and training in agriculture, as well as education, health-care services, road 
construction and other social welfare services. Since implementation of the 
programme had begun, the areas under opium poppy cultivation in Thailand had 
steadily shrunk. In the period 1977-1981, the area under opium poppy cultivation 
had stood at 24,853 acres, compared with approximately 44,800 acres in the 
period 1965-1966, whereas in the period 1981-1982 only 18,479 acres had been used 
for that purpose. That decrease demonstrated the effectiveness of combined 
suppression and pursuasion, while providing alternative sources of income. It 
should be stressed that, in implementing that programme, Thailand had co-operated 
closely with and received assistance from the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse 
Control and the following friendly countries: the Federal Republic of Germany, the 
United States, Canada and the Netherlands. 

18. His Government would pursue its endeavour to build a healthy and prosperous 
society for the younger generation of Thailand and would continue to co-operate 
closely and constructively with the United Nations and the international comm~nity 
in the immense task that lay ahead of them. 

19. Mr. CERMAK (Austria) said that the report of the Secretary-General (A/38/522) 
indicated that the Division of Narcotic Drugs was proceeding efficiently with the 
implementation of the basic five-year programme of action for the suppression of 
drug abuse throughout the world, despite budget constraints. His delegation 
believed that sufficient funds should be made available to the Secretariat to 
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enable it to fulfil its demanding mandate. To that end, it should be permitted to 
have recourse to extrabudgetary funds and voluntary contributions. Although it was 
encouraging that many Governments had made contributions, long-term pledges should 
be made so that the Secretariat could prepare long-term budgetary plans. 

20. His Government was pleased to see that the Secretariat had concentrated on the 
problems encountered by transit States, particlarly on methods of preventing 
illicit trafficking. His delegation also welcomed the efforts made by the Division 
of Narcotic Drugs to compile information on the ways in which individual countries 
handled such issues as the forfeiture of proceeds and other benefits derived from 
illicit trafficking. That problem was of particular concern to countries that had 
developed an elaborate system for protecting the fundamental rights and freedoms of 
individuals. The Division should put forward proposals on how traffickers could be 
prevented from enjoying th~ benefits derived from their illegal transactions, 
without infringing upon the system providing for the protection of fundamental 
human rights. 

21. His delegation was also pleased that the regional organizations had followed 
up the initiative taken by the United Nations. In that connection, he wished to 
point out that the so-called "Pompidou Group" of the Council of Europe was doing 
pioneer work in the field in question, and his Government was therefore considering 
the possibility of becoming a member of that informal Group. 

22. The increasing awareness of the threat posed by illicit drug trafficking was 
manifested in the desire of many countries to become members of the Commission on 
Narcotic Drugs. The growing concern about drug abuse problems was also manifested 
in the activities of a number of non-governmental organizations, which had 
established a special commission on narcotic drugs in Vienna in 1983. Owing to 
their structure, non-governmental organizations had a unique role to play in the 
field of drugs, because they could maintain unbureaucratic, direct and immediate 
contact with those affected by drug abuse. Lastly, the necessary regulative 
measures should be adopted to enable the Commission on Narcotic Drugs to meet on an 
annual basis. 

23. Miss LOMONICO (Italy) said that the problem of the production, trafficking and 
consumption of narcotic drugs and illicit psychotropic substances was threefold 
because of its connections with political, economic and humanitarian problems. 
Narcotic drugs were a threat to the individual and, consequently, to the society, 
for they not only decreased health and well-being but also destroyed the potential 
of the human person, who must be the subject and the beneficiary of the development 
process. Italy was deeply concerned over the fact that, in recent years, drug 
abuse and illegal drug traffic had expanded dangerously in many parts of the world, 
despite the efforts of the international community. 

24. Because of its geographical position, Italy was one of the major international 
throughways, and in recent years it had been heavily affected by the problem of 
illegal drug trafficking. The Italian Government was doing its utmost to solve 
that problem and to combat those groups which spread narcotics across every 
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frontier. It was pleased to report that, in recent months, substantial quantities 
of drugs being smuggled through Italy had been seized and that an Italian branch of 
the international criminal organizations involved in drug trafficking had been 
discovered. 

25. Her delegation shared the opinion of many delegations that drug abuse and drug 
trafficking could be effectively dealt with only through wide-ranging international 
co-operation and a combination of national and international measures. That had 
prompted her Government to contribute approximately $40 million to the United 
Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control (UNFDAC), to be utilized over a period of five 
years for the execution of agreed projects. International co-operation was 
essential for achieving those objectives. Italy had signed and ratified all the 
relevant conventions and had modified its national legislation on the subject 
accordingly. It urged all countries to adhere to existing international 
instruments and to intensify their struggle against drugs at the national level. 

26. The promulgation of international and internal legislation was only one of the 
ways to combat that scourge, however. Every effort must be made, at the national 
level, to alleviate some of the well-known factors which increased drug abuse: 
unemployment, economic difficulties, loneliness and family and school problems. 
Information should be disseminated on the effects of narcotics, programmes for the 
care and rehabilitation of drug addicts should be implemented, and the Governments 
of producing countries should control and limit cultivation. 

27. Mr. BALUCH (Pakistan) said that Pakistan was a party to the 1961 Single 
Convention on Narcotic Drugs and to the 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances 
and was fully committed to the objectives of those instruments, namely, the 
combating of the scourge of drug abuse, which had extremely harmful social and 
economic effects. 

28. It was encouraging to note that the international community was becoming 
increasingly aware of the need for drug abuse controlJ the quantities of narcotic 
drugs seized in 1982 and 1983 had reflected that awareness. Those record seizures 
had also, however, drawn attention to the seriousness of the problem, which had 
assumed alarming proportions in recent years, particularly because of the 
involvement of organized crime in illegal drug traffic. The international 
community must concert and co-ordinate its activities in order to overcome that 
problem. 

29. Drug abuse control had three essential elements: control and reduction of the 
subject of narcotic drugsJ effective steps to curb the illegal traffic in drugsJ 
and measures to reduce the demand for them. It was obvious that the success of the 
International Drug Abuse Control Strategy would depend largely on whether it dealt 
with those three elements. 

30. Pakistan recognized the useful activities of the United Nations Fund for Drug 
Abuse Control and the International Narcotics Control Board. It was grateful for 
the support and assistance which UNFDAC provided to the developing countries 
through financing drug abuse control projects, but the level of assistance must be 
increased in order to respond adequately to the requirements of the developing 
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countries. He hoped that that would be made possible through increased 
contributions to UNFDAC from Member States. 

31. His delegation noted with satisfaction that the Division of Narcotic Drugs had 
intensified its co-operation with specialized agencies and established closer links 
with non-governmental organizations. The Division must respond positively to 
requests from Member States for assistance and training, and co-operation-and 
co-ordination in drug abuse control among the organs and bodies of the United 
Nations system must be intensified. 

32. As a result of the stringent legal and administrative measures adopted by the 
Government of Pakistan, opium production had dropped from 800 tonnes in 1978-1979 
to 63 tonnes in 1982-1983. Efforts were also being made to replace the opium poppy 
with alternative crops. An experimental project had been implemented, under which 
the Buner region, which used to account for one third of the country's total opium 
poppy output had entirely ceased to produce that crop. 

33. The Government of Pakistan had also taken several steps to ensure strict law 
enforcement in order to reduce the supply of, illegal traffic in and demand for 
narcotic drugs. Several heroin-producing laboratories had been destroyed, and 
record quantities of heroin destined for shipment abroad had been seized. Laws had 
also been amended with a view to raising the punishment for illegal possession of 
and trafficking in narcotic drugs, and his Government had adopted measures to 
reduce demand for narcotic drugs within the country and to rehabilitate drug 
addicts through the provision of appropriate medical advice and facilities. 

34. Mr. KHOO KAY POR (Malaysia) said that the world community had long regarded 
drug abuse as a phenomenon of social dysfunction akin to such social ills as 
poverty and slavery. very little attention had been paid to the cumulative effects 
of drug abuse on the very fabric of national society, but history had shown that 
nations had disintegrated because the drug culture had become implanted and had led 
to their subsequent political subjugation. Seen from that historical perspective, 
the problem of drug abuse was closely related to national security. 

35. For those reasons, the Malaysian Government regarded drug abuse as a public 
enemy and a threat to national security. It had promulgated strict laws against 
illegal drug activities, particularly drug trafficking, and had set up a "penal 
island" for the detention and rehabilitation of criminals who had committed 
drug-related offences. While every possible assistance was offered to drug 
addicts, no compromises were made with drug traffickers. 

36. The problem had five major aspects: sources of supply, illicit trafficking 
and distribution, treatment and rehabilitation, education and information, and, 
finally, research. Because of the humanitarian approach, emphasis had been placed 
on legislation and law enforcement, with a view to curbing illicit traffic and on 
treatment and rehabilitation. However, the countries concerned should, as a matter 
of urgency, reach a consensus on policies and programmes, particularly with regard 
to the sources of supply, illicit trafficking and distribution. His delegation was 
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of the view that high priority should be given to the standardization of drug laws, 
including the forfeiture of assets and properties acquired by traffickers, 
anti-conspiracy laws, extradition treaties and the free flow of documents between 
countries in the persecution of traffickers. 

37. His delegation regretted that some countries were reluctant to eradicate 
totally the growing, manufacturing and marketing of narcotic drugs and other 
psychotropic substances. If certain countries refused to implement the global 
drug-control system as agreed upon by the Commission on Narcotic Drugs at Vienna 
in 1981, the only alternative was to request the United Nations or its duly 
appointed agency to take full charge of the control of the production of narcotic 
drugs and psychotropic substances, since the problem of over-production and illicit 
traffic would continue so long as that production was left to the discretion of 
individual countries or organizations. 

38. Mr. ZAKI (Egypt) said that his country was concerned at the escalation of 
illicit drug production, trafficking and abuse in all parts of the world. A 
comprehensive effort involving full international co-operation would solve that 
serious problem to some extent. The relevant bodies of the United Nations and the 
specialized agencies continued to carry out important work, although the 
international community, regional organizations and Governments must also play an 
important role. His delegation was pleased that the International Narcotics 
Control Board was continuing its invaluable work and called upon all Governments to 
co-operate fully with the Board so that it might continue to render its services 
effectively. He also noted with satisfaction that, as indicated in paragraph 5 of 
document A/38/478, seven regional seminars had been organized, sponsored or 
supported which were of great importance in paving the way for the proposed 
international meeting of heads of national drug enforcement agencies. 

39. Not only was a high proportion of all illicit opiates produced in some parts 
of the Middle East, but severe problems existed there with regard to psychotropic 
substances. He believed that all countries and all parts of society should play an 
equal part in the fight against drug abuse. In Egypt, tremendous investments in 
finance and manpower had been made to counter the illicit supply of narcotics; laws 
enacted with regard to the trafficking in and illicit use of drugs were strictly 
enforced. The Egyptian authorities had become aware, particularly after the Suez 
War, of an increase in the use and illicit growing, trafficking and trading of 
cannibis, which had become a national problem. An interministerial commission, 
which worked in collaboration with the Ministry of Health, the Ministry of the 
Interior, the Ministry of Education and the Social Research Centre, was 
established. In addition, given the seriousness of the problem, the Egyptian 
Government had launched campaigns to inform the general public of the harmful 
effects of hashish and other drugs, using all the information mediaJ talks were 
also given in secondary schools and universities. Furthermore, services in 
psychiatric hospitals had been established, together with mobile units for the 
treatment of drug addicts. 

40. Egypt stood ready to co-operate at the regional and international levels in 
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the world-wide fight against drugs, which required adherence to and full 
implementation of drug-control treaties. It was to be hoped that international 
co-operation and joint efforts could bring an end to the losses of human and 
economic resources caused by drug abuse. 

41. Mr. NABIEL (Afghanistan) said that the problem of the production, trafficking 
and consumption of illicit drugs was not a new one on the planet. States, 
international organizations and non-governmental organizations had been combating 
that social evil for centuries, but, unfortunately, the problem had increased 
drastically in many developing countries and especially in many developed 
capitalist countries. According to the report of the International Narcotics 
Control Board for 1982, contained in document E/INCB/61, the number of users had 
grown, abuse had spread geographically, and the number, variety and potency of 
illicit drugs were increasing, as were their production and trafficking. 

42. The cultivation of coca leaves, poppies and cannabis was the result of a 
variety of factors. Small farmers, especially those whose land was not very 
fertile, grew poppies and cannabis to make a living. On the other hand, large 
landowners who cultivated those plants and some western global corporations and 
their agents that were dedicated to the production and trafficking of illicit 
psychotropic substances did so only to satisfy their inhuman thirst for wealth. In 
countries where wealth determined individual power and prestige, those who could 
not attain the desired standard of living could easily resort to illegal 
activities, including traffic in drugs, which had recently become so profitable in 
many Western countries and in some developing countries. The latest data published 
by Governments, INCB and INTERPOL were solid proof of that unfortunate reality and 
clearly identified the sources of production and the countries and regions of 
consumption. His delegation believed that efforts to combat the problem would be 
successful only if fundamental changes were made in the standard of living of poor 
farmers so that they might earn their livelihood by means other than the production 
of illicit drugs and only if fundamental changes were made in the social values and 
criteria of user countries, where the most important consideration was wealth and 
morality was so low that everyone thought only of himself. 

43. The causes of the problem must also be studied carefully, it must also be 
determined why people, especially young people, who would determine the planet's 
future, had fallen victim to such a calamity. The prevailing social order must be 
reconsidered and the reasons for its failure sought. In many developed countries, 
unemployment and social inequality were a major source of crime and prepared the 
ground for drug traffickers. Another major source of supply consisted of 
substances manufactured licitly in the developed countries and exported via 
allegedly licit markets to the developing world. 

44. Most speakers who had addressed the Third Committee had stated that their 
countries were prepared to fight that social evil. However, it was no secret that 
some high-ranking officials of certain developing countries of the region to which 
Afghanistan belonged were participating in those activities and that ruling circles 
were reluctant to halt them, despite all their rhetoric. That proved their immoral 
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behaviour in the face of the right of the peoples of different countries, including 
their own, to health. Such an attitude must be condemned, and the attention of the 
international community should be drawn to the true nature of such regimes, which 
endangered the life of hundreds of thousands of people and caused the further 
deterioration of social situation of many countries. 

45. His Government, which sought to ensure healthy living conditions for its 
entire population, was struggling energetically against the elements which 
threatened the population's physical and Jnental well-being. For that reason, 
Afghanistan fully respected its international commitments and its humanitarian 
obligations in that respect. It had actively participated in most international 
meetings, in particular the meeting of the Sub-Commission on Illicit Drug Traffic 
and Related Matters in the Near and Middle East. His Government had also 
voluntarily agreed to prohibit the cultivation of opium in Afghanistan and had 
taken various legal measures in that regard. The Penal Code of Afghanistan 
included provisions against the production and manufacture of, traffic and trade in 
and consumption of illegal drugs and laid down severe penalties for illegal-drug 
producers and traffickers. In addition to legal provisions, measures had been 
taken to improve the standard of living of the population, ensure the supply of 
essential products to workers and satisfy the needs of farmers with regard to 
agricultural equipment, seeds and chemical fertilizers. Particular attention was 
being given to the need to further consolidate the positive results of the land 
reform, as a result of which more than 300,000 peasant families had received land. 

46. Law-enforcement officials, police and security forces and customs officials 
were tirelessly combating the production of, trafficking in and consumption of 
illegal drugs. Since the traffickers always found new methods, qualified personnel 
and advanced equipment were required to combat smuggling. Afghanistan had 
allocated funds to the project which it was carrying out to suppress drug 
smuggling, but further financial resources were required for that purpose. 
Although in paragraph 4 of its resolution 37/198 the General Assembly had urged 
organizations and programmes within the United Nations system, as well as Member 
States, to continue to grant technical and other forms of assistance to countries 
most affected by the illicit production and traffic in drugs and drug abuse, 
unfortunately the level of assistance to Afghanistan had decreased drastically in 
1983 and was not enough to cover needs. Bilateral assistance from the Western 
countries for that purpose had stopped completely. However, some countries in the 
same region were receiving large amounts of United Nations assistance and generous 
bilateral aid from the Western countries. The problem of drug abuse and drug 
addiction was a humanitarian problem which each individual and each country had an 
obligation to combat, particularly those countries whose nationals were suffering 
the most from drug abuse. The fact that the Western countries had halted bilateral 
assistance to Afghanistan demonstrated that they were unwilling to combat illicit 
drug trafficking, even though they were thus harming the population of Afghanistan 
and their own nationals. That proved once again that the assistance which they 
provided to Afghanistan had no humanitarian basis and was merely political in 
nature. Nevertheless, in spite of all those difficulties, his country had achieved 
results in combating the use of illicit drugs and had confiscated considerable 
quantities of various drugs. 
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47. The problem of the production of, traffic and consumption of illicit drugs was 
a threat to all nations throughout the world and could only be solved through close 
co-operation between Governments, particularly at the regional level. His 
Government had taken the necessary steps to establish close relations with 
neighbouring countries, but, because of the internal situation and the 
irresponsible policies of certain neighbouring countries, it had not attained the 
desired results. Counter-revolutionary forces were currently participati~g 
actively in drug smuggling and travelled in complete freedom to some of the 
countries adjoining Afghanistan. According to certain information which had been 
received, illicit drugs were in many cases exchanged for arms which were used 
against defenceless civilians. Afghanistan was a party to the Single Convention on 
Narcotic Drugs of 1961 and was currently studying the Convention on Psychotropic 
Substances of 1971, to which it would accede in the near future. 

48. Mr. GEZER (Turkey) said that his Government had taken measures related to the 
cultivation of agricultural raw materials used in the manufacture of narcotic 
drugs. The new system of legal cultivation, which was designed to reduce the area 
of land used in the cultivation of poppies, had in recent years made it possible to 
achieve very satisfactory results, which were already known to the countries and 
organizations interested in that important problem. The effective control of 
production and the very severe measures which were being implemented in conformity 
with the provisions of the Penal Code had made it possible to create the necessary 
framework to eliminate the illicit manufacture of a wide variety of drugs. 

49. Nevertheless, the abuse of and illicit demand for many drugs and psychotropic 
substances had continued to increase, to the alarm of the international community. 
For that reason, his Government attached particular importance to that question and 
sought to help by all means possible to eliminate a scourge which degraded the 
human race. All countries and international organizations concerned should 
co-operate more closely in order to achieve that noble goal. Turkey regarded the 
humanitarian and moral aspect of the problem as essential and, as a country which 
produced raw materials used in the manufacture of narcotic drugs, had not hesitated 
in making great sacrifices at the economic and commercial levels. Nevertheless, 
that was not enough, and States should take appropriate measures, first of all by 
acceding to the international conventions, agreements and protocols on the 
production and transport of raw materials and psychotropic substancesJ in that way, 
they could bring their legislation into greater harmony with that of the 
international community. 

50. His country had had remarkable success in dealing with the illicit traffic of 
drugs, for which purpose it had had to allocate considerable financial resources 
from its national budget in order to establish an effective framework, set up 
laboratories and train specialized personnel. Nevertheless, unilateral and 
individual sacrifices were not sufficient in the struggle against drug trafficking 
and abuseJ bilateral, regional and international co-operation was also necessary. 
That struggle should reflect a collective effort in which no country should feel 
obliged to assume obligations or undertake efforts which exceeded its 
possibilities. The international community had a responsibility to contribute in a 
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more effective and generous manner in order to supplement the limited financial and 
technical capacities of the traditional exporting countries. Those countries were 
making great sacrifices in order to combat the illegal cultivation of drugs, and 
their situation was aggravated by the competition brought about through the 
appearance of raw materials or manufactured chemical products from countries which 
until then had only been importers. The decisions of the countries which imported 
large quantities of agricultural raw materials for pharmaceutical purposes were of 
great importance for the producers, which had undertaken a commitment to adopt 
measures paralleling those of the international community. The importer countries 
should give priority to the traditional exporters, which would thus be able to shed 
their surpluses. Turkey had been able to reduce poppy production to a minimum, and 
current stocks could be liquidated within five to six years. 

51. His country was situated along one of the illicit traffic routes. However, 
the effective action taken by the competent authorities and the efforts made by the 
law enforcement agencies had been so successful that, in their illegal trafficking, 
the dealers had been compelled to bypass Turkish territory. Collaboration with 
other countries of the region, above all neighbouring countries, INTERPOL and other 
relevant organizations had also been extremely helpful. His delegation was also 
concerned by the abuse of psychotropic substances. The international community 
should be aware of the substitution of those substances for natural drugs and take 
the necessary steps to prevent their being made available on international 
markets. Unfortunately, not all countries which produced or exportea those 
artificial substances had ratified the 1971 Convention on Psychotropic Substances 
or had acceded to it. In that regard, another important matter was the use of 
anhydrous acid for the illicit manufacture of drugs and, in particular, heroin. 
His delegation continued to believe that an international mechanism based on 
control of the production, transport and export of that chemical would be an 
important step in combating drug abuse. 

52. In conclusion, he emphasized a matter of prime importance concerning the 
illicit traffic in drugs, namely the link between that traffic and other crimes, 
such as the smuggling of fire arms and acts of terrorism. At its sixteenth 
session, the Sub-Corr~ission on Illicit Drug Traffic and Related Matters in the Near 
and Middle East had drawn specific attention to that link by adopting a draft 
recommendation, it was to be hoped that the other competent bodies of the United 
Nations would soon adopt it. His delegation was grateful for the assistance that 
it received from the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control, although it was 
not really sufficient when compared with the amounts spent by his Government for 
the purpose. 

53. Mr. IDRIS (Indonesia) said that his country shared the growing concern of the 
international community at the abuse of and illicit traffic in narcotic drugs which 
had been spreading alarmingly among previously unaffected countries, as stated in 
the reports of the Secretary-General (A/38/478 and 522). His country had followed 
that world-wide phenomenon with particular attention because the problems 
associated with narcotic drugs had harmful effects on social well-being and human 
life, which could in turn disrupt economic development and the political situation. 
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54. In the context of the International Drug Abuse Control Strategy an effective 
international campaign against the drug traffic was essential. It should be 
supported by action-oriented programmes incorporating such aspects as vigilance and 
preventive and penal measures against illicit traffic, co-operation in research and 
education and the improvement of national legislation. The campaign should also 
include a joint effort to replace the cultivation of drug-related plants by other 
more beneficial crops by providing incentives to compensate for possible losses. 
His delegation shared the view that the most efficient way of controlling illicit 
drugs was through action at the production site. 

55. Although most cases of drug abuse involved young people, the problem was much 
more complex. Indonesia had therefore established a task force in 1976, consisting 
of various departments and institutions, which had adopted multisectoral approaches 
in order to combat traffic in illicit drugs and rehabilitate addicts. An intensive 
campaign directed especially at teenagers had also been launched, through the mass 
media, to inform them of the harmful effects of drugs on their health. That was 
coupled with measures for destroying plants that could be used as raw materials for 
producing narcotics. The Government had made serious efforts to rehabilitate 
addicts by setting up rehabilitation centres where they could receive proper 
medical, physical and mental care and at the same time receive the necessary 
vocational training to prepare them for a new life in society. 

56. At the regional level, his Government had co-operated closely with the 
countries members of ASEAN in implementing its Declaration of Principles to Contbat 
the Abuse of Narcotic Drugs in the ASEAN region, adopted in 1976, through an 
ongoing exchange of information on the gangs and syndicates of drug traffickers 
operating in the territory of each member country as well as through joint efforts 
to eliminate the cultivation and illicit manufacture of drugs. As part of that 
co-operation, it had been decided that four ASEAN training centres would be set up 
for the following purposes: preventive drug education, law enforcement, treatment 
and rehabilitation and a technical exchange programme in drug abuse prevention and 
control. 

57. In conclusion, he reiterated his belief that drug abuse already posed a 
serious and dangerous world-wide problem that could only be confronted through 
close co-operation and co-ordination among countries, both regionally and 
internationally. Indonesia was always ready to co-operate in the exchange of 
information and experiences. 

58. Mr. RATHORE (India) said that he shared the profound concern of the Director 
of the Division of Narcotic Drugs at the incessant problems relating to drug abuse 
facing the world community and expressed his belief that those problems should be 
solved through the enactment of suitable national legislation and increased 
international co-operation and co-ordination. 

59. The package of counter-measures prepared by the Eighth Meeting of the Heads of 
National Narcotics Law Enforcement Agencies, Far East Region (HONLEA), held in New 
zealand in 1981, should be used as guidelines by the law enforcement agencies in 
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reviewing and updating the existing arrangements and measures to combat illicit 
traffic in drugs. He also attached great importance to the counter-measures 
suggested by the Indian delegation at the thirtieth session of the United Nations 
Commission on Narcotic Drugs, held at Vienna in February 1983, some of which were 
already covered under the International Drug Abuse Control Strategy and the basic 
five-year programme of action adopted by the General Assembly. 

60. The problem of narcotic drugs had many aspects, including cultivation, 
production, control and enforcement and encompassed the social problems relating to 
drug abuse and its consequences. It was a matter of particular concern that world 
production of opiates far exceeded actual or projected demand for medical and 
scientific purposes. The over-supply not only added to the difficultie& of 
monitoring and controlling illicit traffic but also created serious financial 
problems for traditional supplier countries, such as India, where the progressive 
reduction of opium cultivation had had important social and economic consequences 
at the local level. In order not to aggravate the problems of those countries 
further, it would be well to concentrate on the provisions of the five-year 
programme of the International Drug Abuse Control Strategy, adopted by the General 
Assembly in resolution 36/168, which urged countries that had recently begun or 
expanded production and manufacture of opiates for export to restrict their 
production and manufacture to what was needed for their own domestic consumption. 
That would avoid displacing long-established producers in markets on which they had 
depended for many years. The Strategy also advised importing countries to obtain 
their main supplies from traditional exporters. 

61. His delegation had been surprised at the United States representative's 
reference to UNIDO's project proposal on the industrial utilization of surplus 
stocks of opiates for the production of codeine for medical and scientific use. 
That had perhaps been due to a misreading of the project proposal attributable to 
the fact that the Secretary-General's report (A/38/522) contained an earlier 
version of the proposal based on the recommendations of the International Narcotics 
Control Board in 1980. The proposal had been re-examined by the Government of 
India in the context of its consistent policy in the Commission on Narcotic Drugs 
and other international forums that production of narcotic substances should comply 
with the requirements of efficient control as provided for in the drug control 
treaties and policies developed over the years. In the light of that position, 
India had modified the initial UNIDO proposal and, in particular, had deleted the 
consideration of any plan for transfer of excess opium to other developing 
countries for processing because its transfer would not be conducive to effective 
control. The modified proposal which had been formally submitted to UNIDO in 
September 1983 provided that the project outputs would be: to study and generate 
proposals for improving indigenous technology and marketing of opium alkaloids and 
their derivatives, selection of appropriate technologies and design and 
specifications for plant and equipment in Indian factories, ana a training 
programme for personnel. There were thus no grounds for the apprehensions 
expressed by the United States Government, since the revised project proposal did 
not contain any provisions contrary to the policies of the Commission on Narcotic 
Drugs or the International Narcotics Control Board. The question of obtaining the 
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agreement of the competent United Nations drug agencies before undertaking the 
Indian project did not therefore arise. 

62. He re-emphasized the need for all Member States to ratify the international 
drug control treaties and to support the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control 
with adequate resources. 

63. Mr. BERTAUX (World Health Organization) said that the Secretary-General's 1983 
report on international co-operation in drug abuse control (A/38/522) contained an 
excellent summary of the strategies, activities and programmes of WHO for 1984-1985 
concerning drug dependency. He would therefore limit himself to giving some 
additional information and reaffirming that WHO entirely agreed with the 
delegations which had stressed the importance of the drug abuse problem and the 
need for greater joint international action. 

64. WHO collaborated closely with the United Nations Division of Narcotic Drugs, 
the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control and the International Narcotics 
Control Board in carrying out its functions under the international treaties on 
drug abuse. In response, in particular, to resolution 4 (XXX), adopted by the 
Commission on Narcotic Drugs at its thirtieth session held from 7 to 
16 February 1983, and in preparation for the Commission's special session, to be 
held in Vienna in February 1984, WHO had convened a meeting of a group of experts 
from 12 to 16 September 1983 to evaluate a category of psychotropic substances 
known as benzodiazepines. The group had examined 39 substances in that category 
and a number of other anxiolytic drugs, on the basis of information provided by 
INTERPOL on illicit traffic, by the United Nations Division of Narcotic Drugs, and 
by the WHO regional offices in direct contact with Member States, as well as 
information obtained from the pharmaceutical industry through the International 
Federation of Pharmaceutical Manufacturers Association. As a result of the 
meeting, WHO had recommended to t~e Commission on Narcotic Drugs that 33 of those 
substances, which could produce drug dependency and depression of the central 
nervous system and were said to be abused and hence a social and public health 
problem, should be placed under international control under the 1971 Convention on 
Psychotropic Substances. 

65. He also mentioned two WHO publications which would shortly be issued. The 
first, entitled Guidelines for Control of Narcotic and Psychotropic Substances, had 
been prepared in response to a resolution of the World Health Assembly and was 
designed to help countries to establish effective control systems. The Spanish and 
French versions would appear soon after the English version. The second 
publication, entitled Dru~s, Driving and Traffic Safety, would also appear shortly, 
in the same three languages. 

66. The CHAIRMAN said that the general debate on agenda items 12 and 99 had ended 
and the Director of the Division of Narcotic Drugs and the Executive Director of 
the United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse Control wished to make final statements on 
the two items. 
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67. Mrs. OPPENHEIMER (Director, Division of Narcotic Drugs) thanked 
representatives for their expressions of appreciation of the Division's work an 
for the warm reception they had given to the Secretary-General's two reports. She 
had noted the comments on the work done by the Division during the second year of 
the basic five-year programme of action and the suggestions on activities to be 
carried out in the biennium 1984-1985 - the third and fourth years of the five-year 
programme. She shared the belief expressed by a number of delegations that the 
establishment of a Vienna-based NGO Commission on Narcotic Drugs would help to 
promote greater awareness of the problem, particularly among youngsters and 
adolescents. The Division of Narcotic Drugs would continue its work in the corning 
year and endeavour to incorporate therein the guidelines suggested by Member States. 

68. Mr. DIGENNARO (Executive Director, United Nations Fund for Drug Abuse 
Control) expressed satisfaction with the debate and with the many speakers who had 
taken part in it and had explained the views of their respective countries on ways 
of solving the problems facing the international community. He assured the 
Committee that he and his colleagues would continue to make every effort to help in 
eradicating those problems in Member States on the basis of the ideas put forward 
in the Committee, which opened up a new phase in the control of drug abuse and 
illicit traffic. 

The meeting rose at 12.30 p.m. 




